



Sean Locke/Stocksy

How Medicaid Enrollment of Inmates Facilitates Health Coverage After Release

Overview

As more states and localities have begun to re-evaluate and reform their criminal justice systems in recent years, policymakers have devoted increased attention to the health care provided to individuals transitioning in and out of prisons and jails. Health care and corrections have each emerged as fiscal pressure points, and so too has the intersection of these two spheres: health care for inmates. States alone spent \$7.7 billion on health care for prison inmates in fiscal year 2011.¹ Moreover, because of the extensive and, in some cases, communicable health conditions of many inmates, officials recognize that facilitating seamless access to health care upon re-entry into society improves the individuals' prospects for successful reintegration and benefits the public's health and safety. Offenders frequently enter jail or prison with a substance use disorder and/or a mental illness² and have high rates of chronic medical conditions (such as hypertension and diabetes) and infectious diseases (such as HIV and hepatitis C).³ Care continuity can be especially critical with the treatment of behavioral health conditions.⁴

Health insurance is a key ingredient of access to quality care for all Americans, including individuals involved with the justice system. But many offenders—nearly 80 percent, according to some estimates—have historically returned to their communities uninsured because they were initially without access to employer-sponsored insurance, unable to afford insurance in the individual market, or did not qualify for safety net health programs such as Medicaid.⁵ The Affordable Care Act (ACA) created an opportunity for states to change this situation by providing additional federal money to states that expand their eligibility criteria for Medicaid coverage under the terms set forth in the law. States may elect not to participate in the optional ACA expansion and instead adopt a partial eligibility expansion, but they will not receive enhanced federal support. Several jurisdictions have found that providing coverage contributes to improved care continuity among returning inmates, especially when paired with additional actions such as connecting individuals with community health providers and case management, thereby preserving the benefits of care delivered during a jail or prison stay and reducing reliance on expensive, uncoordinated emergency department care.

Making Medicaid available to inmates

Medicaid, the joint federal-state health care program covering about 70 million Americans, is the primary means through which states and localities provide health care access to vulnerable populations.⁶ But while jurisdictions have never been precluded by inmates' incarceration status from enrolling them in Medicaid, such coverage has historically been unavailable to most jail and prison inmates because, as nondisabled adults without dependent children, they did not meet many states' eligibility criteria.

Jails vs. Prisons

Jails are facilities that house inmates awaiting trial and those convicted of misdemeanors who are serving sentences of less than one year. In most states, they are run by counties or cities. Prisons are state (or federal) facilities that incarcerate convicted inmates serving sentences of more than one year. From June 2013 to June 2014, jails held approximately 11.4 million inmates.⁷ States prisons housed 1.4 million on a typical day in 2014.⁸ Owing to the much shorter nature of jail stays—frequently mere hours or days—and the sheer volume of individuals cycling through, state and local officials face different challenges as they design programs to enroll inmates in Medicaid.

In a 2004 letter to state Medicaid directors, the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) reiterated its long-held policy that individuals who meet states' Medicaid eligibility criteria "may be enrolled in the program before, during, and after the time in which they are held" in jail or prison.⁹ CMS also encouraged states not to "terminate" coverage for inmates based solely on their status as inmates, but rather to temporarily "suspend" their coverage status until they were released from the correctional facility. Suspension allows Medicaid services to resume soon after re-entry, while helping to ensure that federal reimbursement for health care services provided to enrolled inmates is not sought by the state, as this is generally prohibited by federal law. As of December 2014, 12 states had a policy in place to suspend coverage for incarcerated individuals.¹⁰

Massachusetts was one of the first states to take steps to increase Medicaid enrollment among its incarcerated population. Employing a model similar to the ACA, the state reformed its health care system in 2006 and, operating under a Section 1115 waiver, expanded Medicaid eligibility for nondisabled childless adults who met certain criteria. Such waivers allow states to operate Medicaid programs outside of traditional federal rules. They were common prior to the ACA, as states sought flexibility to modify the design of their systems.

In 2008, once reform was fully implemented, prison officials began enrolling inmates six months before their release and connecting them with a primary care physician in their community who accepted Medicaid patients.¹¹ A 2011 study of the program found that 91 percent of inmates released from correctional facilities between July 1, 2008, and Dec. 31, 2008, were enrolled in MassHealth, the state's Medicaid program, at some point during the year of their release.¹² Eighty-four percent of this group used at least one of MassHealth's services, including medical care, behavioral health treatment, and prescription drug medication. The state has since added other elements to its discharge planning, such as scheduling primary care and specialist appointments, connecting those with HIV or AIDS with case managers, and linking people who take anti-addiction medications with substance use disorder treatment centers.

The ACA offered a chance for states and localities to cover more individuals involved with the criminal justice system with additional federal support, beginning in January 2014. Those that elect to expand their Medicaid program in accordance with the ACA—30 states and the District of Columbia, as of November 2015—make coverage available to all individuals, including nondisabled adults without dependent children who earn up to 138 percent of the federal poverty level (\$16,242 for a single adult in 2015).¹³ Nearly all inmates' income falls below this threshold while they are in jail or prison, and most continue to be eligible for at least the first several weeks after release. This eligibility expansion removes a key barrier so that states and localities can enroll more inmates—or keep them enrolled during incarceration with suspended coverage—and can seek federal reimbursement for certain covered services. The federal government is initially reimbursing 100 percent of the cost of covered services for all newly eligible enrollees, including inmates. The federal match will gradually decrease to 90 percent by 2020.

Coverage Through ACA Marketplaces

Inmates whose income exceeds the eligibility threshold for Medicaid in their state may enroll in subsidized health insurance through state and federal insurance marketplaces, or exchanges. Individuals are eligible if they are in jail or prison pending disposition of charges (i.e., held but not convicted of a crime) and after they leave, even if they remain on probation, parole, or home confinement. They may receive federal tax credits to help defray the cost of premiums if their income ranges between 100 percent (138 percent in states that have expanded Medicaid in accordance with the ACA) and 400 percent of the federal poverty level.

Additional states have begun putting programs in place to enroll inmates. In September 2014, the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction partnered with the state's Medicaid agency to begin enrolling inmates and facilitating their selection of a Medicaid managed care plan 90 days prior to their release.¹⁴ To help administer the program, inmates selected by corrections officials have the option of serving as peer counselors,

helping soon-to-be-released inmates navigate the enrollment process. The application itself is completed through a dedicated phone line that connects applicants with a representative of the Ohio Medicaid Consumer Hotline. As of July 2015, more than 700 inmates had been enrolled across four participating facilities. The state aims to have all 27 facilities participating by the end of 2016. Corrections officials believe that Medicaid coverage will help departing inmates more successfully access appropriate medical, mental health, and substance use disorder services, which they view as having the potential to reduce recidivism.¹⁵

In April 2015, New Mexico enacted a law prohibiting state and local agencies from denying Medicaid eligibility solely on the basis of incarceration, and requiring suspension of benefits, rather than termination, until the day of release for enrolled individuals who enter jail or prison.¹⁶ Bernalillo County, the state's most populous, began a pilot program to enroll eligible inmates within three days of entering its Metropolitan Detention Center. A one-day snapshot of the jail's population on June 18, 2015, found that 58 percent of all inmates were enrolled.¹⁷

Importantly, states need not expand their Medicaid programs in accordance with the ACA to make coverage available to inmates. Wisconsin, for example, has not adopted the ACA's Medicaid expansion but provides coverage to nondisabled childless adults whose incomes do not exceed 100 percent of the federal poverty level.¹⁸ With assistance from corrections staff, the state allows soon-to-be-released inmates to apply for benefits over the phone at the end of the month prior to their release.¹⁹ Coverage goes into effect on the first day of the month in which inmates are released.

To provide this coverage, Wisconsin received federal approval through a Section 1115 waiver. Under this waiver, the state receives the same level of federal support for covering this population as it does for other eligible enrollees—but not the enhanced funding match states receive when they expand their programs as outlined by the ACA. Other states that elect not to participate in the ACA expansion may seek similar federal authorization.

States May Receive Federal Support for Enrollment Activities and Case Management

Correctional agencies may receive federal financial support—typically a 50 percent match of state expenditures—for enrolling inmates in Medicaid and for certain services that connect them with appropriate care in the community upon release under a program called Medicaid Administrative Claiming.²⁰ Examples of reimbursable activities include assisting individuals with an enrollment application, referring inmates to medical providers, helping with appointment scheduling, and monitoring a parolee's progress with substance use disorder treatment. Corrections agencies can participate in this program by coordinating with their state Medicaid agency and completing the process for qualifying as a Medicaid claiming unit.

Medicaid reimbursement for inpatient costs

States may not seek federal reimbursement for health care services provided to jail or prison inmates, with one exception: care delivered outside of correctional facilities, such as at a hospital or nursing home, when the inmate has been admitted for more than 24 hours. Under these circumstances, states can obtain federal reimbursement that covers at least 50 percent of prisoners' offsite inpatient costs, as long as they are Medicaid-eligible and enrolled in the program. States may save additional dollars as well, because Medicaid typically pays the lowest provider rates of any payer in a state, including departments of correction.

States that expand their Medicaid eligibility under the ACA will generally reap the largest savings from this option because most inmates, as nondisabled adults without dependent children, will become eligible for Medicaid coverage only under the expansion. So while this opportunity is available to all states, those that elect not to expand their programs may have relatively few individuals under their custody who are eligible for Medicaid.

States have begun to report savings. Arkansas, Colorado, Kentucky, and Michigan report combined fiscal 2014 and 2015 savings of \$2.8 million, \$10 million, \$16.4 million, and \$19.2 million, respectively, according to an April 2015 study by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation.²¹ Throughout 2015, Alaska Governor Bill Walker advocated expanding the state's Medicaid program based, in part, on savings the state would incur.²² Alaska expects that much of these savings—\$4.1 million in fiscal 2016; \$7 million annually from fiscal 2017 to fiscal 2021—will come from federal reimbursements it will receive for inmates' inpatient health costs.²³

Others are recognizing that they are not making full use of this opportunity. After legislators in Massachusetts directed Medicaid officials to seek all appropriate federal reimbursements, the state auditor reviewed correctional health costs from 2011 and 2012. She found that over the two-year period, the Commonwealth had failed to submit reimbursement claims for roughly \$11.6 million in eligible inpatient services.²⁴ These lost reimbursements were split between county jails (\$7.6 million) and state facilities (\$4.1 million).

Conclusion

Providing inmates with health coverage is an important element of ensuring access to quality care after release. While states and localities have never been prohibited from enrolling offenders in Medicaid, as long as they met other criteria, the Affordable Care Act created an opportunity for policymakers to make this coverage more widely available with additional federal support. In addition to contributing to care continuity as individuals transition in and out of incarceration, this also increases states' chance of receiving federal assistance for offsite inpatient care costs covered by Medicaid. Several jurisdictions are acting to make greater use of these options.

Endnotes

- 1 The Pew Charitable Trusts and the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, *State Prison Health Care Spending* (July 2014), <http://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2014/07/stateprisonhealthcarespendingreport.pdf>.
- 2 Jennifer C. Karberg and Doris J. James, "Substance Dependence, Abuse, and Treatment of Jail Inmates, 2002," Bureau of Justice Statistics (July 2005), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/sdatji02.pdf>; Doris J. James and Lauren E. Glaze, "Mental Health Problems of Prison and Jail Inmates," Bureau of Justice Statistics (September 2006), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/mhppji.pdf>.
- 3 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "STDs in Persons Entering Corrections Facilities" (December 2012), <http://www.cdc.gov/std/stats11/corrections.htm>; Theodore M. Hammett, "HIV/AIDS and Other Infectious Diseases Among Correctional Inmates: Transmission, Burden, and an Appropriate Response," *American Journal of Public Health* 96, no. 6 (2006): 974-78, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1470637>; Maria R. Khan et al., "Incarceration, Sex With an STI- or HIV-Infected Partner, and Infection With an STI or HIV in Bushwick, Brooklyn, NY: A Social Network Perspective," *American Journal of Public Health* 101, no. 6 (2011): 1110-17, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21233443>; Anne C. Spaulding et al., "Impact of New Therapeutics for Hepatitis C Virus Infection in Incarcerated Populations," *Topics in Antiviral Medicine* 21, no. 1 (2013): 27-35, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3875217>; Laura M. Maruschak, Marcus Berzofsky, and Jennifer Unangst, "Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2011-12," Bureau of Justice Statistics (February 2015), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/mpsfjii112.pdf>; Ingrid A. Binswanger, Patrick M. Krueger, and John F. Steiner, "Prevalence of Chronic Medical Conditions Among Jail and Prison Inmates in the USA Compared With the General Population," *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 63, no. 11 (2009): 912-19, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19648129>; Kamala Mallik-Kane and Christy A. Visher, "Health and Prisoner Re-Entry: How Physical, Mental, and Substance Abuse Conditions Shape the Process of Reintegration," Urban Institute Justice Policy Center (February 2008), <http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/411617-Health-and-Prisoner-Reentry.PDF>.
- 4 Ojmarrh Mitchell, David B. Wilson, and Doris MacKenzie, "The Effectiveness of Incarceration-Based Drug Treatment on Criminal Behavior: A Systematic Review," *Campbell Systematic Reviews* 8, no. 18 (2012), <http://www.campbellcollaboration.org/lib/project/20>; Sarah Larney et al., "Effect of Prison-Based Opioid Substitution Treatment and Post-Release Retention in Treatment on Risk of Reincarceration," *Addiction* 107, no. 2 (2012), 372-80, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21851442>; Clifford A. Butzin et al., "Effect of Drug Treatment During Work Release on New Arrests and Incarcerations," *Journal of Criminal Justice* 34, no. 5 (2006), 557-65, <https://www.cdhs.udel.edu/content-sub-site/Documents/Publications/Effect%20of%20Drug%20Treatment%20During%20Work%20Release%20on%20New%20Arrests%20and%20Incarcerations.pdf>.
- 5 Laura M. Maruschak, Marcus Berzofsky, and Jennifer Unangst, "Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Inmates"; Ingrid A. Binswanger, Patrick M. Krueger, and John F. Steiner, "Prevalence of Chronic Medical Conditions Among Jail and Prison Inmates in the USA"; Kamala Mallik-Kane and Christy A. Visher, "Health and Prisoner Re-Entry."
- 6 Julia Paradise, "Medicaid Moving Forward," The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation (March 2015), <http://kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/medicaid-moving-forward>.
- 7 Todd D. Minton and Zhen Zeng, "Jail Inmates at Midyear 2014," Bureau of Justice Statistics (June 2015), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/jim14.pdf>.
- 8 E. Ann Carson, "Prisoners in 2014," Bureau of Justice Statistics (September 2015), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p14.pdf>.
- 9 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Ending Chronic Homelessness" (May 2004), <http://www.medicare.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Long-Term-Services-and-Supports/Community-Living/Downloads/Ending-Chronic-Homelessness-SMD-Letter.pdf>.
- 10 National Association of Counties, "Health Coverage and County Jails: Suspension vs. Termination" (December 2014), [http://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/Suspension-termination-DEC2014%20\(2\).pdf](http://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/Suspension-termination-DEC2014%20(2).pdf).
- 11 Michael Ollove, "Linking Released Inmates to Health Care," The Pew Charitable Trusts, last modified June 11, 2015, <http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2015/6/11/linking-released-inmates-to-health-care>.
- 12 Paul Kirby, Warren Ferguson, and Ann Lawthers, "Post-Release MassHealth Utilization," UMass Medical School Center for Health Policy and Research (2011), http://www.correctionalhealthconference.com/sites/correctionalhealthconference.com/files/Post%20Release%20Use%20of%20MassHealth%20Services%20_Kirby.pdf.
- 13 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "2015 Poverty Guidelines," <http://www.medicare.gov/medicaid-chip-program-information/by-topics/eligibility/downloads/2015-federal-poverty-level-charts.pdf>.
- 14 Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, *Fiscal Year 2015 Annual Report*, <http://www.drc.ohio.gov/web/Reports/Annual/Annual%20Report%202015.pdf>.
- 15 Ibid.

- 16 New Mexico Stat. Ann. § 27-2-4, "Eligibility Requirements" (2015), <http://policy.mofcom.gov.cn/english/flaw!fetch.action?id=a660ba72-c6a1-457a-9fe7-f7196388ef0a&pager.pageNo=1#new-mexico-chapter-27-article-2-section-27-2-4>.
- 17 Olivier Uyttebrouck, "County Officials Pleased by MDC Medicaid Enrollment," *Albuquerque Journal* (July 20, 2015), <http://www.abqjournal.com/615170/news/county-officials-pleased-by-mdc-medicaid-enrollment.html>.
- 18 The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "Where Are States Today? Medicaid and CHIP Eligibility Levels for Adults, Children, and Pregnant Women" (April 2015), <http://files.kff.org/attachment/fact-sheet-where-are-states-today-medicaid-and-chip-2>.
- 19 Wisconsin Department of Health Services, "Processing Telephonic Applications From Offenders" (November 2014), <http://www.nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/WI%20-%201.pdf>.
- 20 Community Oriented Correctional Health Services, "The Medicaid Administrative Claiming (MAC) Program" (May 2015), http://www.cochs.org/files/medicaid/cochs_medicaid_MAC.pdf.
- 21 Deborah Bachrach, Patricia Boozang, and Dori Glanz, "States Expanding Medicaid See Significant Budget Savings and Revenue Gains," State Health Reform Assistance Network (April 2015), http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2015/rwjf419097.
- 22 Gov. Bill Walker, "Medicaid Expansion: It's Time," *Alaska Business Monthly* (July 2015), <http://www.akbizmag.com/Healthcare/OP-ED-Medicaid-Expansion-Its-Time>.
- 23 Alaska Department of Health and Social Services, "The Healthy Alaska Plan: A Catalyst for Reform" (February 2015), http://dhss.alaska.gov/HealthyAlaska/Documents/Healthy_Alaska_Plan_FINAL.pdf.
- 24 Commonwealth of Massachusetts Office of the State Auditor, *An Examination of State Policies and Practices Regarding Medicaid Coverage for Inmate Inpatient Health Care Costs* (February 2015), <http://www.mass.gov/auditor/docs/audits/2015/201351553m1.pdf>.

For further information, please visit:

pewtrusts.org/fiscal-health

Contact: Jeremy Ratner, communications director

Email: jratner@pewtrusts.org

Project website: pewtrusts.org/fiscal-health

The Pew Charitable Trusts is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public, and invigorate civic life.